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METROPOLITAN KING COUNTY COUNCIL

LABOR, OPERATIONS AND TECHNOLOGY COMMITTEE

STAFF REPORT

AGENDA ITEM:  9
DATE: June 10, 2003
PROPOSED NO:  2003-0069
PREPARED BY: David Randall
SUBJECT:  A MOTION approving the records, elections and licensing services division response to the 2003 budget proviso requiring submission of a report identifying animal control customer service improvements and answering specific questions about the field canvassing program.
The Labor, Operations and Technology Committee reviewed and discussed the Proposed Motion 2003-0069 at its May 13, 2003 meeting.  The committee held the motion in committee so that two outstanding issues could be answered.  The first issue raised was to describe the number and types of pet licensed issued by the canvassing program in 2002.  The second issue was to have performance measures for animal control forward to the committee.

The executive has forwarded information that addresses both issues that were raised during the May 13, 2003 committee meeting.  The first issue is fully resolved by the executive’s response.  The second issue is partially resolved by the executive’s response.  While animal control provides a variety of statistics that are available on the Web to the public, it may be helpful to have the statistics provided in a more meaningful manner so that the public and decision makers could determine if animal control’s mission is being met.  For example, information could be provided publicly to determine if individual years’ goals and benchmarks were achieved.  The executive is currently working on improving executive department performance measures that may translate statistics into more meaningful performance measures.  The executive’s response may be found as Attachment 4.
SUMMARY:
The proposed motion is in response to a council budget proviso included in the 2003 King County Adopted Budget.  The proviso requested the executive to submit by motion a report identifying ways in which he intends to improve animal control customer service.  The proviso also requested information about the county’s canvassing program and a proposal for collecting license fees in the rural unincorporated area in a more efficient manner.   The executive may not spend $159,000 in the records, elections and licensing division’s budget until the council approves this motion.  The executive submitted the report on-time.
BACKGROUND:
The animal control section of records, elections and licensing division (REALS) resides under the department of executive services.  Animal control has been provided as a regional service by King County to nearly all suburban and unincorporated King County areas since 1972.  King County provides animal control services to 34 suburban cities and the unincorporated areas; Medina, Renton, Seattle and Skykomish provide their own animal control services.  

The mission for the animal control section is to:

· Promote and enforce the humane treatment of the animal population;

· Encourage responsible pet ownership;

· Protect the public and its property; and

· Educate the public on its rights and responsibilities regarding animals.

Key programs in animal control are:

· Shelter Services. This program includes adoption services (4,728 pets adopted last year), spaying/neutering services (3,178 animals altered last year), and sheltering lost pets and returning lost pets to their families (2,046 last year). 

· Field Enforcement Services.  This program abates animal public nuisances and responds to citizen complaints.  Typical complaints are for barking and biting dogs, cruelty/neglect, animal rescues, and stray animals. Animal Control Officers are dispatched as a result of calls placed to the Animal Control Call Center. 

· Animal Control Call Center.  Animal control operates a call center that answers service and information requests regarding animals from the public.  Last year, 21,020 service and information requests were received by the animal control call center. 

· Pet licensing.  This program promotes pet licensing through its licensing, pet partnership and canvassing programs.  The pet partnership program works with suburban cities, animal services and other businesses to encourage pet licensing.  The canvassing program encourages pet licensing through home visits to educate pet owners and sell pet licenses.  Last year, 147,832 pets were licensed, 78,281 homes were visited and 20,957 licenses were sold by Animal Control.  The upcoming “Online Pet Licenses” e-government service is also part of pet licensing.  

· Animal facility licensing.  This program licenses animal shelters, kennels, catteries, hobby kennels, pet shops and grooming services.  Last year, 224 licenses and permits were issued by animal control.

PROVISO REQUIREMENTS:
Council has been concerned about the provision of customer service within the animal control section, the operation of the canvassing program, and the need for animal control services to be subsidized from the current expense fund.   This concern culminated in a 2003 budget proviso requiring REALS to submit a report to council identifying ways in which animal control customer service will be improved.  The proviso also required REALS to submit a report that describes the canvassing program.  

The animal control services proviso requested the executive to submit, by motion, a report identifying ways in which he intends to improve animal control customer service.  The proviso also requested information about the county’s canvassing program and a proposal for collecting license fees in the rural unincorporated area in a more efficient manner.   The executive may not spend $159,000 in the records, elections and licensing division’s budget until the council approves this motion. 

ANALYSIS:
The executive submitted his proviso response on time and appears to have met most of the requirements of the proviso.  The following table illustrates which requirements of the proviso have been met.
	Proviso Requirement

	Met 
	Partially

Met

	Customer Service
	
	

	Identify customer service improvement efforts
	
	√

	Describe policies and procedures for handling customer complaints
	
	√

	Canvassing Program
	
	

	Describe canvassing program areas
	√
	

	Describe policies and procedures for protecting private property
	√
	

	Describe personnel and vehicle identification policies 
	√
	

	Propose collecting license fees in the rural unincorporated areas in a more efficient manner
	
	√

	Provide actual and proposed revenues and expenditures for the canvassing program
	√
	


Customer Service Improvements

The primary intent of the proviso was to request improvement of customer service within animal control.   The proviso response described two service improvements planned for 2003, but does not describe how these improvements will benefit the public.  In addition, no customer service performance measures or goals are provided that would enable an evaluation of customer service within animal control. 
The proviso response describes the policies and procedures for handling customer complaints for the canvassing program, but does not describe how customer complaints are handled for other animal control programs.  However, animal control management did provide a description of policies and procedures for handling customer complaints for other animal control program to council staff.
The customer complaint process for other animal services programs is similar to that described for the canvassing program.  A customer with a complaint about one of animal control services would address their concern directly to the employee they are dealing with.  If the complaint cannot be resolved, the employee is to refer the citizen to a supervisor.  If the concern is still not resolved, the issue is referred to the animal control manager.
Information about submitting complaints about animals or requests for services may be made either by telephone or Web.  Information by telephone may be obtained by calling 296-PETS.  Information by Web may be accessed at http://www.metrokc.gov/lars/animal/services/infoline.htm.
Canvassing Program
The proviso required that a detailed description of the canvassing program be provided.  In general, the executive’s proviso response provided the minimum requested information with the exception of proposing an alternative to issuing pet licenses in the rural unincorporated areas.   The executive stated that there are several marketing strategies that encourage pet licensing.  The door-to-door canvassing program is one of these efforts.  The executive’s position is that rural residents should have the same option to purchase pet licenses as suburban and urban residents.  
ATTACHMENTS:

1. Proposed Motion 2003-0069
2. Transmittal Letter 
3. Proviso Response, without Attachments
4. Follow-up from May 13 LOT Committee Meeting, dated May 30, 2003
ATTENDEE:

1. Ben Leifer, Manager, Animal Control Services Section, Division of Records, Elections and Licensing

